
ITOCHU will never be perturbed by major waves of 
change. Through realizing “a new vision of what a 
trading company can achieve,” we will confront 
and firmly catch the waves to transform changes 
into opportunities for further growth.
Amid a business environment undergoing tumultuous change, in FYE 2019 we continued working steadfastly to 

turn words into accomplishments. We made steady advances, substantially exceeding the initial targets of a plan 

to guide the Company toward record-high profits. In FYE 2020, the second year for the medium-term manage-

ment plan “Brand-new Deal 2020,” we will firm up our profitability, which has now reached the ¥500.0 billion level. 

We will underscore this level of our true ability by thoroughly enacting our business fundamentals: to “earn, cut, 

prevent.” Additionally, by accelerating our efforts to realize “a new vision of what a trading company can achieve,” 

we will transform unprecedented changes into major business opportunities.

Masahiro Okafuji
Chairman & Chief Executive Officer

The Disappearing Home Electronics Retailer

As I was gazing out the car window one day, I noticed a 
change. I was passing under the elevated railroad of 
Tokyo’s  Shimbashi district when I noted that a symbolic 
home electronics retailer previously located at a convenient 
site had disappeared; the site had been taken over by a 
drugstore. This scene—the sort you see every day—
dredged up a memory that had lain hidden in a corner of 
my mind for almost half a century.
 When I joined ITOCHU in 1974, I was assigned to an 
 operating section in Osaka that was in charge of importing 
and selling woolen cloth for men’s suits, mainly from the 
United Kingdom. At that time, once almost every week I 
would board the first flight of the day to Tokyo’s Haneda 
Airport. I would visit clothing wholesalers in the Kanda 
district, walking around and selling woolen cloth. It was 
the heyday of tailored men’s suits, and the wholesalers that 
supplied cloth to tailors were thriving. However, the advent 
of ready-made suits caused the popularity of tailored suits 
to fall, forcing many wholesalers to shutter their busi-
nesses. By contrast, across the Kanda River in  Akihabara, 

home electronics retailers were an emerging force and 
seemed to be springing up everywhere. Now, I felt like I 
was witnessing the law of natural selection, as the scene 
I saw from the car window overlapped with the scene from 
my memory.
 I am convinced that humankind can preserve ecosys-
tems, including species in danger of extinction, by putting 
forth our best effort and working together. Meanwhile, 
turning back the tide of natural selection in “industrial 
 ecosystems” is no easy task. As companies must meet 
 society’s demands in order to survive, some companies 
continue to thrive while others become “endangered 
species.” The changing tenant in one corner of a building 
seemed a sign of ongoing and impossible-to-resist 
changes in the “industrial ecosystem.” It goes without 
saying that general trading companies are right at the 
center of the changing times. This scene, unrolling before 
my eyes, underscored how essential it is that we keep 
evolving.
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Having taken up the reins of management as 

CEO of ITOCHU, there is one point in particular  

I would like to emphasize: we stand firmly 

behind the promises we make to shareholders 

and investors.

No Answers to Be Found in the Meeting Room

Nowadays, when I attend meetings I ask presenters to 
provide attendees with a clear overview of the subject 
rather than just reciting materials that only focus on 
detailed figures and formatting. With Italian suits, for 
instance, sometimes the buttons might come off or the 
lining might show, but at a glance you identify the suits as 
Italian. They exude an aura of luxury altogether different 
from Japanese suits. By contrast, Japanese suits tend 
to be very well made. The individual parts may be sewn 
carefully, but they do not give off that same aura. The 
same goes for expanding our business going forward. 
To continue evolving amid a rapidly changing “industrial 
ecosystem,” we need to quickly discern the signs of major 
overall changes rather than considering the intricate details 
of individual circumstances. Making the transition toward 
acting quickly is key.
 Books and news reports cannot provide us with answers 
about major changes. Rather, we have to use our own five 
senses. Management should take the lead and spend time 
thinking and acting, instead of spending time in meetings. 

For example, every April we hold a Special Headquarters 
Management Committee meeting, where we set the man-
agement plan for the fiscal year. Ten years ago, the docu-
mentation for this meeting ran to around 500 pages. We 
have gradually whittled this number down to just a fifth, or 
around 100 pages. We also shortened the meeting from 
three days to one. We have not just reduced the content; 
rather, we have made the meeting more intense. We refine 
the agenda prior to the meeting and ensure ample 
exchange of opinions ahead of time so the meeting itself 
can serve as a venue for confirming deliberation details. In 
the past, discussions continued even after the meeting, 
and sometimes the lead-up to execution took as much as 
half a year. Nowadays, we start acting right after the 
meeting ends. Instead of simply accepting the status quo, 
we continue to press forward. We are also working toward 
“a new vision of what a trading company can achieve,” un-
dertaking the initiatives outlined in our medium-term man-
agement plan, “Brand-new Deal 2020.” 

Turning Words into Accomplishments

Each year, in the week after our General Meeting of Share-
holders in June, I go to Otani Honbyo in Kyoto to visit the 
graves of Chubei Itoh I and II, where I make an annual 
management report. In FYE 2019, the first year of “Brand-
new Deal 2020,” we immediately reached the ¥500.0 
billion level to report consolidated net profit of ¥500.5 
billion. We set new records for our cash-generating power 
and key financial indicators. Our untiring efforts to boost 
profitability and improve our financial position paid off, as 
the four main credit rating agencies all upgraded our 
ratings during the year from 2017 to 2018. In FYE 1999, 

we swept away our “negative legacy,” and as a result 
Moody’s downgraded our rating to Ba, below investment 
grade. The agency has now brought us back to an A rating 
for the first time in about 20 years. (  Page 34 CFO  
Interview) I believe management’s mindset should focus on 
always preparing for bad scenarios, moving ahead in good 
times, and keeping management lean. I think our employ-
ees have taken this message to heart, which has led to our 
positive operating performance.
 Having taken up the reins of management as CEO of 
ITOCHU, there is one point in particular I would like to 
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A visit to Group companiesAnnual Conference of ITOCHU Group Company 
Presidents

A product exhibition by the Textile Company

 emphasize: we stand firmly behind the promises we make 
to shareholders and investors. For FYE 2019, our initial 
plan called for consolidated net profit of ¥450.0 billion. 
During the year, we raised that target to ¥500.0 billion, 
which we met. In the nine years since I was appointed as 
CEO, I have seen many companies repeat the cycle of 
meeting their initial targets sometimes and not reaching 
them in other years. Meanwhile, we have met our initial 
targets every year, with the exception of FYE 2016, when 
we strategically streamlined our assets and reevaluated 
them conservatively to set the stage for solid future growth. 
Setting medium- and long-term targets is certainly impor-
tant, but those objectives are pointless if they are not met. 
I also think not meeting targets means being irresponsible 
toward shareholders and investors. I believe we should 
commend ourselves for our attitude on upholding the prin-
ciples of “earn, cut, prevent,” the true value of our highly 
robust earnings base that withstands economic 
 fluctuations, and our focus on “turning words into 
accomplishments.”
 ITOCHU places a high value on dialogue with sharehold-
ers and investors, and we do our best to reflect the opinions 
we receive into our management decisions. Last October, 
we announced our Medium- to Long-Term Shareholder 
Returns Policy in order to reflect the market’s reaction to 
“Brand-new Deal 2020,” which we had unveiled in May 
2018. I believe that our stance that meeting initial targets 
is mandatory will build trust among shareholders and 

investors toward our results. As a result, this should make 
it possible for management to adopt a long-term perspec-
tive. Other general trading companies reported record-high 
share prices during the resource boom of 2007–2008 but 
have not reached those levels since. We have set new 
records some four times since the end of the resource 
boom. I see this as evidence of the market’s trust in our 
management.
 For FYE 2020, our plan calls for consolidated net profit 
of ¥500.0 billion, the same level as in FYE 2019. Rather 
than aiming for profit to continue increasing every year, I 
think it is important to intentionally create plateaus. Cases 
in which companies set ambitious targets when times are 
good but then crash into the wall of reality and fail to reach 
those goals are too numerous to mention. After reaching 
consolidated net profit of around the ¥300.0 billion level in 
FYE 2012, we remained at around that level until FYE 2016 
as we fortified the business to entrench this level of profit. 
This move underpinned our ability to achieve strong growth 
during the three years from FYE 2017. In FYE 2020, first 
we will ensure that we have the wherewithal to consistently 
generate consolidated net profit of around ¥500.0 billion. 
We will then ready ourselves for the next stage of growth.  
(  Page 46 FYE 2020 Management Plan)
 From the outside, FYE 2019 might have appeared as a 
year of smooth sailing. However, the outlook is not sunny. 
I am rather feeling uneasy, as I have a sense of impending 
crisis.

Lessons Learned from the Fate of the Huge Battleships

In World War II, Japan failed to grasp that the days of the 
huge battleships they had relied on for success in the past 
were giving way to an era when air power conferred supe-
riority. I see some disturbing parallels between that time 
and the current business environment. Take for example 
the case of chemicals manufacturers that produce plastic 
straws. If demand for plastic straws gives way to those 
made of paper, the manufacturers will suddenly note that 

times are changing when their sales decline. Similarly, 
if sales of electric vehicles (EVs) rise at the expense of 
 gasoline-powered vehicles, automakers will quickly feel the 
impact of the changing market. On the other hand, the sit-
uation is somewhat different for ITOCHU, being a general 
trading company with its strength in the consumer-related 
business. Although sales routes may shift from department 
stores to the Internet, the items we handle (such as food 
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An investors meetingA robot that relays visuals and audio to employees 
working from home

A Board of Directors’ meeting

products and apparel) change relatively little. For this 
reason, I am concerned that we may be caught unawares 
by major market changes. One of Japan’s leading auto-
makers is forging an alliance with a major IT company, re-
sponding to the automotive market’s shift in emphasis 
“from ownership to use” by entering the mobility services 
business. We also need to recognize that the time when 
companies survived by holding on to their existing 
business model has ended. Our subsidiary, FamilyMart 
Co., Ltd., is no exception. With nearly 60,000 convenience 
stores in Japan, the industry is saturated. While stores are 
competing for sales territory, drugstores and new compa-
nies armed with leading-edge technologies are coming in 
from “above” and encroaching on their territory. In the near 
future, mobile convenience stores will undoubtedly begin 
posing a threat, as well. The moment we stop moving, we 
will share the fate of the huge battleships in their last days.

 The ITOCHU Group is currently in the throes of what 
has been dubbed the Fourth Industrial Revolution. Going 
forward, in addition to handling products and services 
 involving new technologies and materials, we will utilize 
these products and services to upgrade our existing 
business. Furthermore, we aim to change the game in a 
way that will significantly alter the traditional industrial order 
and structure. In other words, rather than fearing we will 
be swallowed up by the waves of change, we intend to 
ride the waves skillfully to enter fields we could never have 
even dreamed about in the past. There is a chance for us 
to take the initiative on a larger scale. (  Page 67 Aiming 
to Reinvent Our Business)
 To achieve this ambition, we aim to realize “a new vision 
of what a trading company can achieve.” Now, I would 
like to talk about this vision, which I can see clearly 
taking shape.

Success of HOKEN NO MADOGUCHI GROUP and  
a Market-Oriented Perspective

In the past, it was typical for insurance salespeople to 
visit corporate offices and build personal relationships by 
chatting and leaving behind brochures and sweets. Once it 
became common practice to bar people from outside from 
entering corporate offices, sales approaches changed. 
Rather than visiting prospective clients to offer products 
they were trying to sell, salespeople began adopting the 
more neutral approach of introducing potential customers 
to products meeting their needs. The industry’s frontrunner 
in taking this new approach to relationship-building is 
HOKEN NO MADOGUCHI GROUP, in which ITOCHU is 
the largest shareholder. This is just one example of the 
change. As traditional companies are changing at a rapid 
pace, we have started to expand businesses involving 
companies we had no chance to collaborate with in the 
past in many fields. To ride these waves of change, we 
must create an altogether “new vision of what a trading 
company can achieve.” I can clearly see the direction of 

this evolution.
 One feature that HOKEN NO MADOGUCHI GROUP and 
other new industry leaders share is their ability to hold onto 
customer contact points. To achieve this, we need to make 
the major shift from product-dependent sales to a more 
consumer-focused approach—a “market-oriented per-
spective,” in other words. This is our first theme for 
 realizing “the new vision of what a trading company can 
achieve.” I think we are uniquely positioned to make this 
vision a reality, thanks to our strength in the consumer- 
related business. Our key platforms include those who 
have customer contacts such as FamilyMart Co., Ltd.; 
YANASE & CO., LTD., which sells luxury imported cars 
mainly to wealthy individuals; and ITOCHU ENEX CO., 
LTD., which engages in a comprehensive range of busi-
nesses, from the operation of some 1,800 stores through-
out Japan catering to motorists’ needs to the sale of 
petroleum products, LPG, and electricity.
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 Specifically, we can take advantage of the scale of 
 FamilyMart’s store network on several fronts, including 
 logistics, product development, and procurement. We also 
expect the network to be a major source of data, which 

should be a valuable asset going forward. This is our 
second theme for realizing “a new vision of what a trading 
company can achieve.”

A Fine Line between Winners and Losers

One day during Japan’s May holidays, I bicycled from my 
lodging in Karuizawa with the idea of buying at another 
convenience chain a product I typically purchase at Family-
Mart. You often hear people say things like “such-and-such 
convenience store sells the best rice balls and lunch 
boxes” or “that convenience store does the best sweets,” 
and certainly, each of those offerings is delicious. However, 
some offerings are hard to distinguish from FamilyMart’s, 
while FamilyMart’s are sometimes even better. It occurred 
to me that if I closed my eyes while eating I might not even 
be able to tell the difference. Rather than the differences in 
taste being touted, there seemed to me there was only a 
fine line distinguishing the offerings. Differentiators include 
factors such as how to serve up salads, attractively balance 
colors, and package snacks and processed foods in ways 
that encourage shoppers to pick them up. Such details 

affect how many consumers select products. It seems to 
me that many of the items Japanese companies produce 
differ little in terms of function and performance, and the 
differences between products that sell and those that do 
not are tiny. To remain among the “winners,” it will be 
 extremely important for the ITOCHU Group to use data 
obtained through customer contacts at FamilyMart and 
other Group companies to determine the fine distinctions 
that consumers call for. Leveraging customer data will 
make it possible to provide products and services carefully 
tailored to individual trade areas. Such data also makes 
it possible to endlessly expand our business potential in 
 financial services and other peripheral businesses and to 
optimize the entire value chain. To expand our business 
in this manner, we will need to address some of the issues 
associated with being a “general” trading company.

Breaking Down Vertical Organizations

General trading companies typically try to expand their 
business along product lines. ITOCHU, for example, sepa-
rates business among Division Companies by product 
type—foods and textiles, for example. These Division 
Companies’ operations break down further into more finely 
detailed organizations by product and service. Within 
frameworks for closely related products, these organiza-
tions are optimized to procure and sell individual products 
and provide individual services. At times, however, vertical 
organizational structures can have negative effects. For 
example, responding to a query about overall supermarket 
selling areas can be difficult when people are in charge of 
specific product areas, such as meats, coffee, or snacks. 
Under the current vertical structure, responding to compre-
hensive demands including various products and services 
is difficult. With growing frequency, even traditional compa-
nies are transforming beyond industry boundaries, and 
Division Companies have found it difficult to respond on 
their own to these demands. We also have to consider 
how to expand businesses with those of rapidly growing 
 e-commerce companies.  E-commerce companies can 

closely analyze masses of data about consumer prefer-
ences and offer products that meet specific customer re-
quirements, thereby expanding overall trading volume 
rather than the sales of individual products. In this manner, 
in addition to our conventional product-specific expertise, 
various companies are calling for us to provide functions 
that we are uniquely able to offer and provide one-stop 
services. We recognize that expanding business in a multi-
faceted manner rather than in individual fields requires us 
to adopt a market-oriented perspective and provide an or-
ganization that accurately meets customer needs. To 
achieve this goal, we must change our vertically oriented 
culture and organization. This is our third theme for realiz-
ing “a new vision of what a trading company can achieve.”
 As the first step, on July 1, 2019, we established The 
8th Company. The new Division Company brings together 
some 40 specialists in B-to-C business from the seven 
existing Division Companies, as well as related assets. By 
adopting a market-oriented perspective at the new Division 
Company, we aim to accumulate successes by leveraging 
our customer base. Going forward, we plan to expand this 
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Our founder believed in doing what was good 

for society. In that same spirit, we recognize 

that resolving social issues helps achieve  

sustainable increases in our corporate value. 

This is the final aspect of “our target vision of 

what a trading company can achieve.” 

model to the seven existing Division Companies, as well. 
The 8th Company will serve as the vanguard of our Com-
panywide transformation to a market-oriented perspective. 
However, as trees cannot thrive if they are transplanted fre-
quently before they properly take root, cultivating profes-
sionals in specific areas requires that they spend a certain 
amount of time in that area. This policy will not change. 
In The 8th Company, we will cultivate marketing profes-
sionals. When formulating “a new vision of what a trading 
company can achieve,” we will also review our human 
resource strategy. We plan to actively move personnel 
throughout different organizations once they have “taken 
root,” leading to the breakdown of the vertically oriented 
mindset. We will respond to an increasingly flexible labor 
market and rapid progress in information technologies by 
introducing personnel systems that motivate employees 
and encourage their growth, such as by promoting young 

and highly capable employees across organizations.  
(  Page 60 Establishment of The 8th Company)
 To date, ITOCHU’s recruiting efforts have concentrated 
on candidates who have a strong sense of passion and 
superior communication skills. The coming era will require 
people who have business sense. To this end, I think we 
need to begin hiring people with an artistic bent that can be 
directed toward innovation or have skills in specific areas, 
even if their social skills may be less well developed. The 
female perspective is becoming an ever more important 
part of our business, so we need to be more proactive in 
hiring women. In this spirit, we have increased the number 
of female outside Directors from one to two. We have also 
increased from one to two the number of female Executive 
Officers, promoting a female employee who has been at 
ITOCHU for her entire career. (  Page 74 History of the 
Board of Directors)

The Tokyo Disney Resort’s Commitment

The Tokyo Disney Resort’s commitment to cleanliness is 
legendary. The resort expresses its standard simply as 
“being clean enough for a baby to crawl around,” leaving 
the details of how to achieve this to individual employees. 
Actually, ITOCHU’s corporate message, “I am One with 
Infinite Missions,” incorporates a similar idea. It expresses 
our determination simply, stating that our employees 
engage in business with a proactive sense of mission, con-
sidering for themselves what the Company can provide to 
society and then doing so. Through this process, I am con-
vinced that we will continue to make ITOCHU itself more 
sustainable. This message originates in sampo yoshi  (good 
for the seller, good for the buyer, and good for society), the 

management philosophy of Chubei Itoh I and the mer-
chants of Ohmi. “Good for society” expresses the concept 
that if we wish to continue our business, we must continue 
to provide value to society. I am proud that our founder 
had this as one of his philosophies of business 160 years 
ago. That philosophy is still valued today.
 Society currently faces a host of problems, including 
climate change and poverty, which I believe is significant as 
those can affect our business model. For instance, calls for 
limits on the use of plastic products and moves toward a 
carbon-free society are prompting us to handle plastic al-
ternatives and build cellulose fiber plants. We have also an-
nounced our policy on the coal-fired power generation and 
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thermal coal mining businesses. When we address these 
social issues, we also need to increase profits while taking 
steady steps to alleviate issues. This approach enables the 
Company itself to sustainably increase corporate value. 
Meanwhile, we need to simultaneously consider the envi-
ronment and society. I believe a number of issues will be 
resolved as a matter of course as we expand our viewpoint 
from a customer-focused, market-oriented perspective to 
a society-wide perspective, remain keenly attuned to 

society’s issues, and provide solutions optimized to the 
needs of individual countries and regions. I believe this 
approach is in line with the philosophy behind the Sustain-
able Development Goals (SDGs). In keeping with the “good 
for society” focus of our founder, we address social issues 
that will help us enhance our corporate value sustainably. 
This is the final aspect of “our target vision of what a 
trading company can achieve.” (  Page 50 Sustainability)

Good for Employees

ITOCHU has taken the lead among Japanese companies 
in a variety of workplace initiatives, such as the morning- 
focused working system. In FYE 2019, we earned plaudits 
in a variety of popular workplace rankings. In surveys con-
ducted by seven major research organizations, three 
ranked us the top company overall, and six put us at No. 1 
among general trading companies. I see these results as 
evidence that even students are aware of our approach 
toward consistently taking on new challenges on the work-
ing-style front. As I have repeatedly stated, such measures 
are part of our management strategy. For instance, our 
“Dress-down Days” encourages employees to think about 
how to coordinate their clothing each Wednesday and 
Friday. The policy promotes “a new vision of what a trading 
company can achieve” by cultivating a sense of flexibility 
and an eye for coordination in business, as well. In recent 
times, I have become increasingly aware of what is “good 
for employees.” I am convinced that receiving high marks 
from society helps employees work with a sense of pride 
and gives their families a sense of pride in the Company, as 

well, fostering its sustainable development. We handle 
more work per employee than any other general trading 
company, so it is a matter of course that we treat employ-
ees like family. Our Support Measures for Balancing 
Cancer Care and Work reflects my perspective. We have 
received a great deal of support and empathy for the fun-
damental concept: prevent employees from contracting 
cancer, don’t let employees lose hope if they contract 
cancer, and ensure that they always have a place at 
ITOCHU that is protected by all. In performance evalua-
tions for employees, we have introduced a new system 
that sets targets for employees who have been diagnosed 
with cancer on balancing treatment and work. Confronting 
cancer as a target to be reached and bringing together 
the best capabilities to fight disease is clearly the best 
approach for employees and the Company alike. We are 
fostering a family-like atmosphere in which employees feel 
free to say, “Today I need to take some time off for treat-
ment.” I think such an atmosphere shows a company’s 
true strength. (  Page 54 Human Resources)

Looking Back on Our Merchant Origins

This year, as I stood in front of the grave of our founder, 
I reported that the efforts of all Group employees had 
made it possible for us to secure our top-class place in the 
industry on the financial front, as well as in profit terms. My 
reason to visit the grave each year is rooted in the desire to 
remain aware of our merchant origins, regardless how high 
our industry position may be. The business environment is 
changing at an unprecedented pace, but I am not bothered. 
We will remain true to our merchant principles of “earn, cut, 
prevent.” At the same time, we will maintain a sense of 

humility and focus, as Chubei Itoh I did, as we work to 
provide what is required to the right person and in the 
right manner.
 Chubei Itoh I shouldered his carrying pole and began 
peddling linen in 1858, at the age of 15. Now, 161 years 
later, we hark back to those merchant origins, carrying 
forth this DNA as we embark on new challenges. Rather 
than being swallowed up by the large waves in front of it, 
ITOCHU will catch the waves and transform changes into 
business opportunities.
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FYE 2020 will be a year of change.  
We strive to cross a pass through the mountains 
in our quest to realize “a new vision of  
what a trading company can achieve.” 
In FYE 2020, the second year of “Brand-new Deal 2020,” we aim to generate consolidated net profit of ¥500.0 billion for 
the second consecutive year. Concentrating on our “earn, cut, prevent” principles, we will prepare ourselves meticulously 
for macroeconomic uncertainty. As the Fourth Industrial Revolution progresses, we will accelerate realizing “a new vision 
of what a trading company can achieve” and our growth strategies for the next stage beyond ¥500.0 billion. Taking on 
 challenges is in our DNA. 

 

 
 
Yoshihisa Suzuki
President & Chief Operating Officer
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First Firming Up the Foundations,  
Then a Year of Change

In FYE 2019, ITOCHU set a number of quantitative 
records, such as delivering consolidated net profit of 
¥500.5 billion. These results came at the milestone 
marking our 160th anniversary of establishment. Under our 
medium-term management plan, “Brand-new Deal 2020,” 
we made steady progress with the “reinvention of 
business” as well as reinforcement of our business founda-
tion in the non-resource sector centered on the consumer 
sector by converting FamilyMart UNY Holdings Co., Ltd., 
and POCKET CARD CO., LTD., into consolidated subsid-
iaries. At the same time, we made a number of strategic 
 investments and invested in start-up companies.
 The economic outlook for FYE 2020 is extremely difficult 
to read, being marked with such uncertainties as sharply 
declining resource prices and prolonged trade friction 
between the United States and China. Times like these 
make the strength of our earnings base even more 

apparent, as it is centered on the non-resource sector, 
which is relatively resistant to economic fluctuations. Man-
agement is like a marathon, where the ability is truly required 
during long uphill stretches. For this reason, first we will 
promote the “earn, cut, prevent” principles that are the 
hallmark of our business to put the foundations firmly in 
place. Specifically, we will perfect the “cut” and “prevent” 
principles to prepare ourselves for uncertainty. At the same 
time, we will apply the “earn” principle, promoting reinvention 
by steadily implementing measures in response to a digital 
revolution being likened to a Fourth Industrial Revolution 
and anticipate structural changes in a host of industries.
 FYE 2020 will be a year of change as we set our sights 
beyond ¥500.0 billion. (  Page 46 FYE 2020  
Management Plan)

The Beginning of Evolution

“The supermarket is overflowing with food that is fresh and 
safe. Here and there, staff gaze at their tablets, skillfully 
picking products once they receive orders. Bags stuffed 
with fresh food—which can even be prepared if the 
customer prefers—are automatically transported to delivery 
staff in the back of the store via rails in the ceiling. Con-
sumers use an app to place orders, which are sent out 
within 10 minutes and are delivered to their homes via 
electric bicycle within 30 minutes.” This is not a shopping 
experience of the future. This is the present. 
 In FYE 2019, which was my first year as President & 
COO, I, as COO, implemented the strategies that 
Chairman & CEO Okafuji formulated under “Brand-new 
Deal 2020,” engaging in dialogue with numerous custom-
ers and employees. I visited a total of approximately 30 sites 
in Japan and overseas, and I traveled overseas on business 
10 times. Five of those trips were to China. On one of 
those trips, I witnessed the supermarket scene described 
above. I was in Shanghai, inspecting a supermarket that 
one of China’s largest online shopping companies had 
invested in. I experienced the Fourth Industrial Revolution 
and the digital revolution firsthand through seeing the 
dynamism and the speed in China, which you cannot 
sense by being only in Japan. 
 Upon becoming President & COO, I was worried that 
ITOCHU had become a “clumsy elephant,” but in that first 
year I saw employees struggling to find new opportunities 
and racking their brains to utilize digital technologies every 
day. I feel the sense of challenge endemic to ITOCHU’s 
DNA has been rising. 
 Surely there are few employees nowadays who think the 
organization they belong to will look the same five years 
from now as it does today. Each of our Group companies 
is also trying to change, sharing the same sense of crisis. 
From my position within the ITOCHU Group, I feel the 
 beginning of evolution as we move forward to take on 
new challenges. 
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Rice and Furikake Seasoning

In a dialogue between Professor Ken Kusunoki at Hitotsub-
ashi University and Shunsuke Noda, ITOCHU’s Chief Digital 
& Information Officer (CDO & CIO), a parallel was drawn 
linking a company’s operations with “rice” and connecting 
data and technology with the “furikake seasoning” used on 
top of rice. Our existing value chain and assets centered 
on the consumer sector are like a large serving of rice, and 
sprinkling a little digital furikake on top can drive major 
growth. But new internet start-up companies do not have 
such rice. 
 In FYE 2019, the consumer sector including the Textile, 
Food, General Products & Realty, ICT & Financial Business 
Companies contributed approximately ¥286.0 billion to 
profits. Judicious use of our digital furikake will be key to 
maintain consolidated net profit at the ¥500.0 billion level 
and to look beyond. In FYE 2020, we will accelerate such 
initiatives as working with Group companies on developing 
products by leveraging data, making stores more  efficient, 
promoting digital strategies, and incorporating IT into the 
wholesaling and logistics functions. 
 In FYE 2019, the contribution to profits from the basic 
 industry sector (machinery, chemicals, energy trading, and 
steel products) was approximately ¥92.0 billion, while the 
resource sector (mineral resources and energy develop-
ment) contributed approximately ¥115.5 billion—together 
accounting for more than ¥200.0 billion. Unless these 
sectors grow steadily, we cannot expect further growth 
beyond ¥500.0 billion or even dynamism as a general 
trading company. In the basic industry sector, we will seek 
to generate earnings in new fields, including mobility, re-
newable energy, and new electric power, while aggressively 
replacing assets. In the resource sector, meanwhile, while 
monitoring changes in the global energy situation, we are 
currently looking further into superior resource projects fol-
lowing on from those in  Australia, Sakhalin, and Azerbaijan.

Moving Toward Multifaceted 
Investments

In FYE 2020, we will make a major shift in direction toward 
investing in growth. We will strike a good balance between 
investing to evolve and transform existing businesses and 
investing toward growth in new domains resulting from 
changes in the industrial structure.
 In FYE 2019, our investments for reinventing business 
totaled approximately ¥30.0 billion. We spent around ¥19.0 
billion in the consumer value chain, centered on venture 
companies with new business models that will add value to 
the value chains we possess, including fintech, advertising 
and marketing, data utilization, cross-border e-commerce. 
We invested approximately ¥6.0 billion in next-generation 
mobility and electricity. As well, we invested in an electric 
vehicle (EV) venture in China, which is taking the lead in 

EVs; a ride-sharing business; and new electricity service 
businesses that make use of storage batteries and AI. 
These investments were in areas where the industry 
 structure is likely to experience dramatic changes. In the 
category of the application of other new technologies, we 
invested  approximately ¥5.0 billion in new materials and 
the move away from plastic, regenerative medicine, and 
the transition to the IoT and digitalization. 
 In FYE 2019, we focused on individual investments such 
as these. In FYE 2020, we will transition to a multifaceted 
strategy, either developing these investments within our 
existing value chain or using these investments as spring-
boards to further develop new business flows. 
 For example, we have made investments in emerging 
EV manufacturers in China, a company renting commercial 
EVs, ride- and car-sharing businesses in Europe and the 
United States, and companies involved in storage batteries 
and next-generation batteries. Although these  investments 
are promising individually, they also represent stepping-
stones to the future, as we are preparing ourselves for 
structural changes in industries. We are aiming to develop 
an EV business model in China, which has a large popula-
tion, a high growth rate, and government support. This 
model involves working with local ventures and includes 
battery recycling. Following this as an early example, we 
will roll out this business in Japan and other parts of Asia. 
In such manner, we shift toward multifaceted develop-
ments as we stay one step ahead of changes in industrial 
structures. (  Page 67 Aiming to Reinvent Our Business)

Market-Oriented Perspective and  
The 8th Company  
From “Selling” to “Creating”

To realize “a new vision of what a trading company can 
achieve,” in addition to growth investments including our 
framework for next-generation investments, we will need to 
reinvent organizations and people. One way we are doing 
so is through The 8th Company.
 With our vertical organizational structure based on the 
traditional product-oriented approach, it is difficult to cater 
to a “platformer” with a foundation of customer contact 
points. Even if it is not noticeable now, the function of the 
conventional product-centered wholesaling model is likely 
to gradually fade away as customers connect manufactur-
ers directly over the Internet. Seen from a platformer’s per-
spective, the ITOCHU Group’s purchasing routes for a 
wide range of products might appear as an agglomeration 
of small shops. 
 For general trading companies, the ability to “create,” 
rather than “selling,” the products and services that 
markets and consumers require will become essential. In 
addition to the expertise we have cultivated over the years 
through our seven existing Division Companies, we have 
developed excellence in the functional areas of logistics, 
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Growth investments—Shifting from “individual” to 
“multifaceted” strategy

Consumer sector—Moving toward a new stage

Basic industry sector—Responding to changes  
in industrial structure

Resource sector and overseas business— 
Aiming for further growth

finance, accounting, human resources, and law. Trust and 
the human resources that we have developed are even 
more important. The addition of an ability to “create” from 
the consumer perspective should enable us to realize “a 
new vision of what a trading company can achieve,” ex-
ceeding the function of a platformer.
 How can we get there? Shall we create a new develop-
ment organization? We must not repeat past mistakes, 
where development was conducted just for the purposes 
of development. Reorganization that involves mere rear-
rangement and efforts to just enhance cross-Division 
Company functionality will be insufficient. The people who 
work at trading companies are not consultants, nor are 
they venture company entrepreneurs. Rather, we must get 
our feet on the ground and engage in daily trade activities 
as merchants with ITOCHU-style spirit. 
 In other words, The 8th Company represents the creation 
of a new, consumer-oriented business model with a constant 
awareness toward “earning.” This Division Company 
conducts business from a market-oriented perspective that 
serves consumer and market requirements. As such, it is 
not product-oriented, which is why we have given the 
Division Company a number as a name. 
 The 8th Company marks the biggest reorganization 
since we introduced the Division Company System in 
1997. For the new Division Company, we have selected 
people from throughout ITOCHU who have diverse knowl-
edge and expertise. The 8th Company is an amoeba-like 
structure, having no internal departments or sections and 
just four general managers of such categories as product 
development, digital strategy, and logistics. We expect The 
8th Company to be the model of “the new vision of what a 
trading company can achieve,” changing its shape increas-
ingly in response to future developments. (  Page 60  
Establishment of The 8th Company)

Expanding Business in  
the Chinese Market 

Although trade friction between the United States and 
China is expected to grow increasingly severe, global 
economic development would surely be difficult without the 
huge Chinese market, which represents 1.4 billion people. 
ITOCHU restarted business in China before the normaliza-
tion of diplomatic relations between Japan and China, 
and we have a long history with the United States as well. 
Giving consideration to future international relations, we are 
actively promoting business development in China, includ-
ing trade and investment. Regardless of international cir-
cumstances, we believe Chinese domestic demand is 
certain to grow and the full-fledged expansion of our 
business in China is essential to further expand our 
overseas profits. 
 China’s EV market, already one of the largest in the 
world, is on course to rapid, and apparently certain, expan-
sion. This is one promising area of our business in China. 
We have invested in ZHICHEAUTO Technology (Shanghai) 
Co., Ltd. (Singulato), a venture company that manufactures 
EVs based on an entirely new concept—cars that are like 
smartphones. As with smartphones, new applications can 
be added to its smart cars at any time. Similarly, last year 
we invested in Dishangtie Car Rental (Shenzhen) Co., Ltd. 
(DST), a world leader in the rental of commercial EVs that 
also engages in vehicle operation management and 
develops the EV charging infrastructure. 
 We are accumulating business models and expertise in 
areas that China is taking the lead in establishing, which 
we will deploy further into Japan and other parts of Asia. 
Additionally, we will roll out into China areas of business 
where Japanese companies have strengths, such as 
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high-quality Japanese services and the convenience store 
business. For these reasons, we consider China a very at-
tractive market.
 CITIC and CP Group are robust partners in such devel-
opments. As a state-owned company, CITIC has a quality 
information network and Group companies under its 
umbrella, which are extremely valuable to the ITOCHU 
Group. These groups offer a variety of pipelines we can 
use to provide products and services to Chinese 
consumers. 
 In FYE 2020, we will continue doing our utmost to 
identify and minimize risks as we strive to further accelerate 
collaborative projects in China.

Overseas Development

Each Division Company is strengthening ties with our 
overseas bases, and our overseas development is 
becoming more consistent. We will continue to develop 
overseas business in the consumer sector, furthermore, 
overseas will be key for the growth in the basic industry 
and resource sectors, which generated the ¥200.0 billion 
indicated earlier. In addition to expanding local businesses 
overseas centered on the consumer sector, expansion of 
overseas operations in the basic industry and resource 
sectors, such as formulating infrastructure and plant 
projects and acquiring new resource interests, will play 
a major role in future profit growth. 
 With this understanding, in the first year after being ap-
pointed President & COO in addition to going to China and 
North America I visited Australia, Russia, Central and 
Eastern Europe, Latin America, and Africa. 

Australia:
Several decades ago, the export of iron ore from Australian 
mines was forbidden. The lifting of this export ban in 1961 
marked a new chapter in ITOCHU’s history. At first, our aim 
was to acquire the trading business to Japan relating to 
the Mt. Newman mine in Western Australia. Due to the 
untiring efforts of then-President Echigo and members of 
his management team, in 1967 ITOCHU succeeded in 
 acquiring the iron ore interests themselves. Later, we 
acquired additional mining interests at Yandi and Mt. Gold-
sworthy. With these acquisitions, our interests exceeded 
those of other general trading companies. We also 
acquired an interest in the Jimblebar mine in 2013. 
Through this deal, we forged an excellent relationship with 
BHP, which is both an excellent partner and the world’s 
largest resource company, strengthening our iron ore 
mining business in Western Australia. 
 IMEA, a holding company that oversees the iron ore and 
coal interests from these four mines in Western Australia, 
has generated cumulative reported profit of more than 
¥670.0 billion over the past 15 years, contributing greatly 
to ITOCHU’s performance. 
 We should remain mindful of the foresight our predeces-
sors had in building a resource business that includes crude 
oil and LNG as well as iron ore and coal. While protecting 
this legacy, we will further grow in the resource sector. 

Russia, Central and Eastern Europe:
Our business in this region, including the Sakhalin-1 
Project, the oil and gas development business in Eastern 
Siberia, and the construction of an ethylene plant, are 
 proceeding favorably. We continue to search for business 
opportunities centered on LNG and crude oil in Russia, a 
major source of natural resources. Learning from the fact 
that the Russian version of Uber is beginning to spread 

At an international importers’ expo in China The Mt. Whaleback iron ore mine in Australia
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in Moscow, we will pay attention to new local business 
 opportunities in Russia. In Belgrade, we are undertaking 
an energy-from-waste (EfW) project, for which we have 
received plaudits from Serbia’s prime minister. We are 
building our renewable energy business, which includes four 
EfW projects in the United Kingdom and an offshore wind 
power plant in Germany, into the core of our infrastructure 
business. To date, our business in Eastern Europe has 
centered on infrastructure and automotive projects. 
Going forward, we aim to expand to foodstuffs and other 
products in the consumer sector as well as ICT and 
finance. 

Latin America:
For the past several years, Brazil has experienced negative 
economic growth and high levels of unemployment, but 
the country is now starting to see signs of major change. 
Reforms to pensions, the government, and fiscal policy are 
currently underway, fueled by the voices of people who 
have suffered from long-term inflation and the election of 
President Bolsonaro, and finally the economic outlook is 
gradually improving. Our business in Brazil mainly includes 
CENIBRA, through which we have taken part in the 
business of making pulp from eucalyptus wood since the 
1970s, and an iron ore mining business that began in 
2008 (formerly NAMISA, now CSN Mineração). In 2018 
we invested in a mobile phone business in the country. We 
see business opportunities in the impending recovery of 
the Brazilian economy and Brazilian government reforms 
to the industrial structure, including the privatization of 
state-owned firms, so we will monitor these trends 
going forward. 

Africa:
We expect Africa to become an increasing focus of atten-
tion, spurred by the Tokyo International Conference on 
African Development (TICAD) in Yokohama this summer. 
We plan to engage in a number of initiatives with local 
companies, mainly in the infrastructure and consumer 
sectors. Africa has a large population and is growing 
rapidly, but economic conditions differ greatly by country, 
so we plan to search for optimal partners and businesses 
country by country. We already deal in automobiles 
throughout Africa. However, given the rate of mobile phone 
adoption, we believe there may be potential for develop-
ment in the ICT and fintech businesses. We will be follow-
ing these categories. 

 In FYE 2020, we expect overseas profits to account for 
around half of consolidated net profit, which we plan at 
¥500.0 billion. As Division Companies continue to develop 
overseas market with our feet on the ground, we aim 
to further expand profits from overseas business. 

The Long March Forward

From the time Chubei Itoh I set off from his hometown 
across mountain passes peddling linen until the present 
day, ITOCHU has weathered shifts in the environment and 
the changing times, always welcoming new challenges. We 
have made mistakes and gained experience along the way, 
but such ideas as “move forward, even if by only a single 
step” and “failing and trying again is better than not failing” 
are part of our corporate culture and ITOCHU’s DNA. 
 In FYE 2020, ITOCHU looks forward to taking on new 
challenges as we go over another mountain pass.

At the airport in Ipatinga, Brazil Inspecting a nursery at CENIBRA in Brazil
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